IFLA Management and Marketing Section
Midyear Meeting of the Standing Committee

Feb 28- March 1, 2013

Russian State Library, Moscow
In attendance: Päivi Kytomaki, Nadia Temmar, Perry Moree (Chair), Börge Hofset, Hella Klauser, Christie Koontz, Ludmila Zaitseva, Silvère Mercier (Information Coordinator), Madeleine Lefebvre (Secretary)
1. Opening and confirmation of the agenda

Welcome and thanks to Ludmila. Added review of round table to afternoon discussion 

Change agenda to add parallel to Päivi session.

2. Apologies for absence

Unfortunately three members who planned to come were unable to attend. Antonia Arahova couldn't leave her Library at this time; Nancy Gwynn and Dinesh Gupta were unable to secure a visa in time. Although the Linked In site has worked well for sharing information, some of our members, such as Dinesh and Päivi, weren’t on the site and so it was noted that it is important that all required information for planning the meeting attendance should be sent beyond the Linked In page to individual email addresses as well. This will ensure that all members have the information they require in order to get a visa, for example. Irina was thanked for all her assistance in enabling us to secure visas.
3. Minutes from the Standing Committee meeting in Helsinki, August 11 and 15, 2012

The minutes were approved informally, with minor changes. A message will be sent to other members to ask for any concerns to be received by a deadline, after which the minutes will be considered formally approved.

3a Business Arising

Hella inquired about what happened regarding content for Judy’s publication (previous minutes, item 7). Perry reported that the 15 year overview of the Section was not published, since Réjean and Mike Koenig, both present in Helsinki, have differing recollections about the history of the section. Perry suggested that he edit the early stages of the overview and add it into the newsletter. Perry cannot contact Daisy so Madeleine will contact her through Facebook, and ask for her email address.
 
4. Reports from the Chair (Perry) and Secretary (Madeleine)

Perry reviewed the annual report 2012. All seems quiet at the IFLA HQ.
Hella reported on the German language translation issue at Singapore. Germany has been given free registration for four students to translate for IFLA Express. This will allow younger people to get a taste of the congress. Now IFLA will decide each year on which translators will come based on location.

Perry reviewed the Financial Report for 2012. He will ask for the funds and we'll decide how we shall use them.
Perry reviewed our membership. Hella asked if we can review the current member list to see if there are any inactive members. Silvère’s list is out of date.
Succession plan chair and secretary 2013: Perry first term as chair finishes in August. Madeleine finishes her second term and must leave the committee in August. Börge also ends his term. Angels will finish and not return. Terms end after the first meeting in Singapore. Perry stated that he would like to be second term chair but anyone else could also put their name forward for chair.

Perry urged members to step forward to be secretary. He will invite absent members to step forward too and will announce that he will add to the summer agenda a proposal to add Borge and Madeleine as corresponding members. Hella asked about the role of corresponding members.
Hella announced that Nancy Gwynn wants to run for Secretary. Hella raised the idea of a co-chair. Perry suggested a chair elect. Perry will discuss both concepts with IFLA HQ and put the topic on the agenda for Singapore.

5. Report from Information Coordinator (Silvère)
Silvère discussed the status of the newsletter and website. He demonstrated the website and suggested that we change application forms for the International Marketing Award to a web form. Printed forms have to remain as some applicants aren’t able to submit via the web.
Silvère reported that the open list has 278 people. He suggested that we have an RSS feed. The Linked In group works well except Päivi has been unable to join it and asked for email as well. 
Hella asked what the purpose of the website news is - should it be IFLA related news only or could it be a wider exchange of information on activities related to management and marketing. The question of whether the IFLA webmaster keeps web stats was raised. Perry and Silvère will check.

Perry asked that we produce a newsletter in May – content to include a history of the section, report of the MYM, the Moscow round table and Christie’s workshop, the International Marketing Award, and advance announcements for Singapore. Deadline for submissions: end of April.

Perry expressed thanks to Silvère for his good work on the website and lists.
6. International Marketing Award (Dinesh)

20 applications were received. On behalf of Dinesh, Christie outlined the general discussion about the applications. Given that Nancy Gwinn, Dinesh Gupta and Antonia Arahova were unable to attend the meeting, the committee has been working with Christie’s assistance both in person and by email this week to shortlist the finalists. A decision was reached and the names of the winners were announced.

7. Update on Strategic Plan 2013-15 based on IFLA priority activities (Perry)

Perry reported that he hasn't updated this yet and asked to whom the plan should go. He will check with the Professional Committee. He will draft this and share with the committee for discussion in Singapore. Hella reminded the committee that we agreed in Helsinki to add more concrete objectives beyond the work of the section.

Perry and Madeleine will bring this issue up with Ana Maria in the Division 4 meeting in Singapore.
8. Conference program for WLIC 2013 Singapore (Perry, Madeleine)

Perry reviewed the draft program so far. Our session is on Sunday. The second meeting is likely to be Wednesday.

Hella reported on our session, Marketing on a shoestring - a lightning round of ideas. The scientific committee received 25 proposals from all over the world. Hella, Christie, and Nancy have chosen 8 papers and two backups. Christie will moderate. The committee was careful to maintain a geographic overview and a mixture of library types. They will inform the successful ones by March 8. The will be asked if they will be in Singapore to present their paper.
Perry thanked the committee, but questioned whether 8 presentations were too many. Silvère and Hella suggested that we link to the presentations on our website.
Perry reminded the committee that there is no satellite meeting in 2013.

9. IFLA WLIC August 16-22 2014 Lyon - initial thoughts (all)

Hella stated that the Stats section is also interested in collaborating with us. The topic would be on management.

Ideas:
Suggestion from Silvère: managing the library as publisher

Shoestring management (public libraries)

Revaluing your Library (possibly with the Stats section?). Perry felt this topic needs to be refined. 

Perry - how to manage with diminishing budgets and staffs. 
Christie - How to measure performance in libraries with educational media and online services.

Calculating and. communicating the value of the library.

New ways to calculate value. Re-evaluate our value to society. Ties in with new President’s theme but needs to be narrowed down.

It was agreed we will focus on a practical session.

Hella said we should check with other sections for interest. Public, national or stats sections.

It was proposed that we share these ideas with our absent members and then decide. 
10. Satellite meeting 2014 in or around France (Réjean and others)

Perry reported that we have two proposals:
Réjean has proposed an August 23-25 post conference. Perry pointed out that this is in French language only and suggested that while we can lend our support the meeting limits attendance from all members of our section.

Silvère has proposed a Paris preconference on the future - between innovation and stability. Themes proposed are the Library as media; and Citizenship and libraries. The meeting would be held at the Centre Pompidou and would not be restricted to French language.
Perry asked Silvère to send the proposal to us which has been submitted to IFLA. It was agreed that The Library as Media is our preferred topic.

11. IFLA Honours and Awards: calls for 2013/14 (Perry)

Perry asked if anyone had a recipient in mind, as the deadline for IFLA HQ is coming up.

12. Projects: proposals and decision (all)

Perry asked us to think about possible projects.

13. Any other business.

The Round Table discussion has been added to the Russian State Library website. Hella would like to see this approach continue when we have a meeting. We could also include a workshop. Madeleine suggested that we could have a sharing of ideas which would be less work for one individual. Perry mentioned that we don't have the knowledge and teaching experience of Christie. Madeleine suggested that we put this approach in our strategic plan. Perry was complimented for speaking in Russian at the meeting.

Perry asked if there were suggestions for the MYM 2014 location. It was agreed that the MYM would remain in February. The decision on location and dates will be made in Singapore.

Christie suggested Jacksonville Florida at the Club Continental. She reported however that attendees would have to rent a car at the airport to reach this resort. Madeleine mentioned that Judith Broady Preston had talked about Wales last year. It was agreed that members should consider the costs of attendance when planning a location. Madeleine commented on the high cost of attending the Moscow MYM. Perry suggested that the meeting always be held in a major city for ease of travel. He asked for other suggestions and will also canvass the absent members.

Christie was thanked for giving the workshop and stated that she was honored to be asked. 
The meeting concluded with grateful thanks to Mila, Irina and all her colleagues who worked so hard to organize the meeting and to make us feel so welcome. The display of IFLA M&M materials in a display case in the meeting room was an added delight, particularly as Dinesh’s photograph appeared to be viewing our discussions intently.
Respectfully submitted,

Madeleine Lefebvre

(Secretary)

